“50 Flags to Kitty Hawk”

Daily Progress (or Regress) Report

Day 3 – Saturday, August 16th, 2003

by John Gobel

It’s finally all coming together. We can probably look at the first few days as a shakedown cruise – quickly identify deal with all the organizational and coordination problems, which then will leave us plenty of time to invent new ones.

Our target today was leg 5 – from Jaffrey, New Hampshire to Albert Farm Airport in Worthington, Massachusetts, for a total distance of 49 miles.  Flying that leg were Dunbar Seamans in the lead, with Bill Grusik and Robin Paradis on the wings.  The flight crew took off from Jaffrey at 5:40 AM.  By 6 AM, they had traveled about 3 miles.  Not a noteworthy accomplishment.  From the ground, the boys looked like they were hovering. In fact they were traveling forward at about 9 miles an hour, which in helicopter terms is a fast hover.

They tried various altitudes, and were able to get some better speed at close to treetop level.  The problem with that was the fact the trees are very close to you (therefore the term “treetop level”!), and the fact that you have to climb over the many ridges in route which again slowed you down to 5 or 6 miles per hour speed today.

Anyway, after nearly an hour and a half of flying, they have only covered about 20 miles, and it quickly became apparent that they were not going to make Albert Farms. They decided that they would try for the further alternate, Turner Falls, but after another 15 minutes of very little progress, they decided that they couldn’t even make that, so that left the first alternate, Orange Municipal Airport in Orange, MA.  At a little over the two hour mark they had the airport in sight, and things were getting much more cheerful.

Then it happened.

With only about a quarter mile from the airport, the dreaded silence descended upon the flight leader, Dunbar.  He had a spare tank on board, and was going to switch over to it just as he saw the airport, but decided since it was so close, he’ll go for it.  The engine disagreed, and quit.

Then the miracle happened.

Near the airport approach is a residential area. With lots of telephone and power lines, trees, cars etc.  From less than 200 feet, with a dead engine, Dunbar managed to swing a hard left to line up with the street as his intended landing spot, then realized wires wouldn’t let him, so he swung a hard right into a driveway with tall pines on both sides. He squeezed the chute in between them, touched down in the driveway, missed a huge truck sitting at the end of the runway, and rolled to a stop with his front wheel just kissing a mound of dirt at the end of the runway.  Not a scratch on him, on the airplane, on the driveway, on the trees, on the truck.  The owner of the house comes out, scratches his head, and start calling his friends.  “You’ll never believe what just landed in my driveway…”

Later on that day, I went up to check out his approach and landing from the air.  I could not believe it.  I made the approach with engine running and all controls in place, and most likely I could not have landed in that driveway.  It was truly incredible.

A major round of applause to Dunbar for avoiding a probable disaster by keeping his cool, by not panicking, and by thinking clearly in a major stress situation.  We do have to take away a couple of points for not switching to his spare tank as he was getting low, but still, he earned the “HERO OF THE DAY” award for Day 3.

All the guys agreed that Dunbar used up a couple of years of allotted luck today, so for the rest of this trip he should do nothing that even remotely resembles risky.  Many of us asked him to buy us a lottery ticket, or to just to touch some article of clothing, but I think all the luck has been used up so it won’t help.

So we spent the rest of the day at Orange Municipal, watching the wind blow, and enjoying the extraordinary hospitality of the locals at the airport (which is a major parachute jumping center, so they welcomed us with open arms).   It did calm down enough later in the evening enough so that John and Robin could put on a little flight demonstration for all the parachutist gathered at the airport.

It looks like the contingency planning, the adjustments we’ve made and continue to make, and the experience we’re gaining are starting to pay off.  Today was very smooth, with no driver getting lost, with alternate GPS targets coming into play perfectly, with the leaders of each of the groups performing their roles just right, the caravans staying together, and most importantly, the flight members staying together to assist each other and to make decisions.  Nice job today, team!

Tomorrow, the plan is to leave again early (5ish), finish the aborted leg to Albert Farms with the same crew, then have Doug Sukeforth, Mike O’Donnell, and John Gobel fly from Albert Farms to Sky Park Airport in Red Hook, NY.  If the weather holds out, we’ll try for another leg from Red Hook to Middletown, NY.

